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The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Wilkie Memo.  These 
included, but were not limited to, your desire for a discharge upgrade and change your narrative 
reason for separation.  In addition the Board considered your contentions that: 1) you entered 
service with a pre-existing mental health disorder that was undetected you’re your entry into 
service; 2) you were not evaluated prior to military service for mental health concerns, which 
were aggravated by your confinement for misconduct; 3) you were confirmed by the Navy that 
you suffered from a personality disorder during your service, which was determined to be a 
“sufficient mental defect” requirement for separation from the military; 4) your mental health 
issues was never properly treated; 5) your issues related to the Uniform Code of Military Justice 
(UCMJ) are very much in line with the expected symptoms one would display if suffering from 
an untreated personality disorder; 6) you were not medicated for your condition, proper care 
could have eliminated a considerable amount of these problematic events; and 7) If your 
condition was treated as a mental health concern and you were hospitalized rather than 
incarcerated, most of your infractions could have easily been preventable.  For purposes of 
clemency consideration, the Board noted you provided advocacy letters but no supporting 
documentation describing post-service accomplishments.   
 
As part of the Board’s review, a qualified mental health professional reviewed your request and 
provided the Board with an AO on 10 June 2022.  The AO stated in pertinent part: 
 

During military service, the Petitioner was diagnosed with a personality disorder, 
based on observed behaviors and performance during his period of service, the 
information he chose to disclose to the mental health clinician, and the 
psychological evaluation performed over multiple visits.  A personality disorder 
diagnosis is pre-existing to military service.  By definition, it is neither incurred in 
nor exacerbated by military service, as it indicates lifelong characterological traits 
unsuitable for military service.  Post-service, he has also received a diagnosis of 
MDD, but this condition is temporally remote to his military service and does not 
appear to be related. His in-service misconduct appears to be consistent with his 
diagnosed personality disorder, rather than evidence of another mental health 
condition. 

 
The AO concluded, “[b]ased on the available evidence, it is my considered medical opinion that 
there is insufficient evidence of a mental health condition that may be attributed to military 
service.  There is insufficient evidence that his misconduct could be attributed to a mental health 
condition, other than his diagnosed personality disorder.” 
 
In response to the AO, you provided new supporting documentation that supplied additional 
clarification of the circumstances of your case. 
 






